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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE SWYNCOMBE PARISH COUNCIL 
Held at 8pm on Monday 12th March 2018
In the Village Hall at Russell’s Water 

Present:

Councillors:
Elizabeth Longley (EL)



Peter Willis-Fleming (PwF)


Tracey Taverner (TT)



Peter Green (PG) – After Co-option Agenda Item

Officer:

Kristina Tynan (KT)
Members of the Public:
3
01/18
Apologies for absence
              Sam Fielden.
O2/18
Co-option onto Swyncombe Parish Council – 1 application from Peter Green has been received.

Resolved: That Peter Green be unanimously co-opted onto Swyncombe Parish Council.

PG signed the Acceptance of Office Form and joined the meeting.
03/18   
To receive Declarations of Interest 


There were none notified.

04/18
Minutes of the Swyncombe Parish Council held on 11th December 2017 to be signed as a correct record 

Resolved: That these minutes were a correct record of this meeting and that they be signed by the Chairman
05/18
Matters arising from the Minutes/Previous Actions

OCC – We still need to set up a meeting with Richard Bowman if appropriate.
06/18
Public Questions  

Jonathan Perry – He asked what the plans are for traffic calming through Park Corner as the roads are very narrow and there are no signs. He stated that he has seen vehicles skidding and that people have to drive into the hedges when there is a large vehicle on the other side. He said it seems like people are ignoring the 30mph limits.

EL said that she and PWF had a meeting with an OCC Highway Officer and they spoke about various possible options.  They discussion chevrons, dragon’s teeth and about having a speed camera sign. However he said that there was not much that could be done. EL said that there has also been a meeting with our PCSO who has said she would organise us having the SpeedWatch camera so that we can do our own speed checks. If people are caught speeding the PCSO will send letters to all the car drivers who are spotted doing over 30mph. We would need to organise for volunteers to do this.

However SPC agreed to organise an OCC Speed and Traffic Count survey for after the Easter Holidays so that we have some firm data. KT will organise this with OCC.


It was thought that the layby at Park Corner would be the most suitable location as long as there is somewhere that the box can be located. JP said he would have a look and let KT know. A Speed and Traffic Count Survey will be done in Cookley Green in the summer months.


KT reported that Watlington PC had done a recent Speed Survey at the top of Howe Hill and these figures would be very relevant for Swyncombe also. KT will send through the analysis of these when completed.
07/18
To receive Reports from:

1. District Councillor – There was no report from Anna Badcock.
2. County Councillor– Steve Harrod had sent his apologies. Councillors have been emailed his latest monthly report.

3. Thames Valley Police – EL said that our PCSO has said she needs to look into the insurance issue for the equipment before we can conduct Speedwatch surveys. KT said that WPC has added this onto their insurance policy to be covered when it is the Parish Councils possession. EL said she would contact our PCSO regarding this. 

 4. Cricket Club – There was no report given. However EL said that the pavilion is currently being decorated inside.
08/18
Financial Matters: To receive the Balance of Accounts and Budget Update and to approve the list of Payments 

1. To agree the Balance of Accounts and approve the list of Payments 

EL reported that we will be soon receiving an invoice from N Payne for emergency works to the trees that needed to be done. Also following the PAT Testing, Peter Regent said that the engineer left the fridge on and this has resulted in a loss of stock of approximately £15 and has stated that we should take this off the invoice. It was agreed that EL and KT deal with this invoice appropriately. 

Resolved: That the following payment be settled.


12/3/2018
K Tynan
Quarter Salary



£ 289.77

12/3/2018
HMRC

Tax and Ni



£    72.40


2. Budget Update 2017/2018

Resolved: That the Budget Update be accepted as shown below:

	Update for Meeting 12/03/2018
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Budget Information
	BUDGET
	ACTUAL
	BUDGET
	

	SPC
	
	2017/2018
	to 28/1/2018
	2018/2019
	

	INCOME
	
	            £
	£
	£
	

	SODC Precept  
	5,773.00
	5,773.00
	5,917.33
	

	Cricket Pavilion Rent
	1,000.00
	1,000.00
	1,000.00
	

	Grants 
	
	 
	 
	 
	

	
	
	£6,773.00
	£6,773.00
	£6,917.33
	

	
	
	 
	 
	 
	

	EXPENDITURE
	 
	 
	 
	

	Subscriptions (OALC & ORCC)
	165.00
	110.89
	165.00
	

	Insurance – SPC
	178.00
	177.64
	178.00
	

	               - Cricket Club
	412.00
	411.15
	412.00
	

	Cricket Ground Maintenance
	500.00
	500.00
	500.00
	

	SODC Non-Business Rates - Cricket Pavilion
	100.00
	97.06
	97.06
	

	Cricket Ground Rent 
	100.00
	100.00
	100.00
	

	Maintenance (Tree Works)
	250.00
	1,450.00
	400.00
	

	External Auditors Fees
	100.00
	36.00
	100.00
	

	Internal Audit
	105.00
	105.00
	105.00
	

	Grass Cutting/Gardening Green
	200.00
	125.00
	200.00
	

	Clerk Salary INCL ni/tax
	1,436.19
	1,085.51
	1,436.19
	

	HM Inland Revenue Employer Cont
	105.00
	0.00
	105.00
	

	Postage & Stationery
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00
	

	Remembrance Day/1st World War Comm
	17.00
	17.00
	17.00
	

	Meeting Hall Rental
	30.00
	36.00
	30.00
	

	Bus Shelter and Bench Improvements
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00
	

	Broadband Campaign/Domain Name 
	0.00
	12.20
	0.00
	

	Comet Community Bus Service
	240.00
	240.00
	240.00
	

	PAT Testing
	 
	0.00
	 
	

	Miscellaneous (sign +open spaces Sub)
	0.00
	66.00
	0.00
	

	Contingency
	2,834.81
	 
	2,832.08
	

	
	
	£6,773.00
	£4,569.45
	£6,917.33
	

	SURPLUS/DEFICIT 
	 
	£0.00
	£2,203.55
	£0.00
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Firework Fund
	
	
	
	

	Ticket Sales
	1,857.65
	1,884.70
	1,884.70
	

	Fireworks 
	
	-1,500.00
	-1,700.00
	-1,700.00
	

	SURPLUS/DEFICIT (Underspend or Overspend)
	357.65
	184.70
	184.70
	

	
	
	818.90
	1,176.55
	1,176.55
	

	Balance Cfwd
	£1,176.55
	£1,361.25
	£1,361.25
	

	
	
	
	Bank Balance 28/1/2018
	

	Earmarked Reserves as at 1/4/2017
	
	Current Account
	14481.73

	
	
	£
	Hi Interest Account
	526.09

	Pavilion Maintenance
	1463.12
	Total
	
	15007.82

	War Memorial Repairs
	500.00
	
	
	

	Misc Tree Works etc
	1820.00
	Breakdown
	
	

	Pavilion Works
	2000.00
	General Reserves
	7223.15

	Firework Fund
	1176.55
	Earmarked Reserves
	7784.67

	Broadband
	325.00
	
	
	 

	Bus Shelter repairs
	500.00
	
	
	

	Total
	
	7784.67
	Total
	
	15007.82



3. Internal Financial Review- 


Resolved: That the following statement be agreed:

The main role of the Internal Auditor is to check all the financial and accountable records that the Clerk must keep.  This is done soon after the end of the financial year and involves all the financial transactions and both the legal authority and procedural authority for such transactions for example, the signed minutes of all meetings. Once the Internal Auditor is satisfied with the accounts and records, the Clerk prepares the relatively brief submission to the External Auditor. 

4. To appoint our Internal Auditor 

Resolved: That we appoint RJ Symes to be our Internal Auditor for 2017/2018.

09/18
Planning Matters 

EL stated that both these applications are in the Pishill with Stonor Parish but as they are so close to our boundary we asked that we be statutory consultants on these and this was agreed by SODC.

P18/S0617/0 – The Stables –Russells Water –Demolition of existing stable block and erection of 
new detached 4 bedroom dwelling with garage, new soft landscaping and amenity space.

P18/S0527/FUL- Orchard Cottage, Russells Water – Erection of a two bedroom dwelling.
Following discussion on these it was agreed that SPC unanimously object to both applications. It was agreed that the full response be agreed by email and then the comments to be sent to SODC by the Clerk. EL and PWF to draft the response and send to all Councillors for comments.

10/18
Highway Issues SF

1. Flooding – It was noted that there has been some recent flooding in Cookley Green. SF to be asked for an update.
2. Traffic Calming Measures – These issues were discussed above in Public Questions. EL said that SF at the recent meeting with OCC asked about having white gates at the entrance to Cookley Green and also about removing the centre white line to reduce the speed of traffic but OCC said no to both of these ideas. However it was agreed to ask about the removing of the central white line in Park Corner for a trial period of six months. KT will contact OCC regarding this.

3. Any Other issues

There were no other issues raised.
11/18
Consultations

1. Brize Norton Consultation for Airspace Change Proposal 


PWF said that he has looked into this and it does not impinge on us. The Chiltern Society have also 


considered this and they are not going to put in a response to this consultation. After discussion it was:

Resolved: That we confirm receipt of this consultation but that SPC have no comments to make.

2. London Oxford Airport Consultation

PWF stated that this also does not impinge on us and it was:

Resolved: That we confirm receipt of this consultation but that SPC have no comments to make.

PWF said that the Third Runway at Heathrow Proposal would be more of a concern to Swyncombe and it was agreed to add to the agenda of the May meeting. PWF reported that the Chiltern Society are looking into this and he will keep us updated on this issue.
12/18
General Issues EL
1. Trees - EL said that further to the emergency tree works (removal of 3 Scot Pines) she has asked for a quote for replacement for two of the Scots Pines.
2. Litterblitz – The date for this needs to be confirmed. KT said that SODC loan out a pack which includes Hi Viz jackets, litter pickers and also special bags which they will collect from a pre- arranged location. EL to notify KT of the date and she will order these from SODC. It was thought a good collection point would be by the bus shelter. The date is likely to be the 21st April.
KT reported that VHRW group have organised a litter pick for Saturday 24th March.


3. Bonfire Party – Date TBC
4. Nettlebed Post Office – EL said that she has had no update on this but it seems probable that there will be a mobile post office which will be open 9-11am on Monday and Thursdays only as it is not viable for the Garage to continue running it.

5. Transparency Grant Submission – We have been successful in our application. We are awaiting 
payment of the grant from OALC.

6. Any Other Issues.

Trail Riders – This organisation put in an application for 32 applications to legally record public 
rights for mechanically propelled vehicles on 32 public rights of way in April 2005 and OCC have just started looking at this. They have asked if we have evidence that certain paths were used by motor vehicles or not in the period 2001 to 2006 as the Trail Riders application states that there was motor use but they have not provided evidence to show this. They will need to do this. Alex Hutchinson, OCC, who is leading on this stated to EL that she will do nothing further on this application until they provide the relevant information.

PWF said that his is also being looked at by the Chilterns Society. The Nettlebed Commons group is also looking into this.

PWF said that he thinks that SPC should issue a statement stating that SPC attest to the fact that there has been no lawful use of vehicular use, other than that of farm vehicles on the routes pertinent to Swyncombe by the public preceding 2006.
It was noted that the local land owners have received no notification from OCC on this issue.

EL said that the onus is on the applicant to provide evidence. One option would be to ask for an extension of 2 months for our response so that we can collate evidence. KT to find out the deadline for the applicant to provide evidence.
After further discussion it was:

Resolved: That the Clerk contact OCC to see if we can obtain an extension and when we have this information it was agreed that we make a decision by email on how we proceed with this issue.
Comet Buses – John Howell has asked for information on local comet services –PwF will ask Jim McWhirter to send him information on our service.

13/18
Risk Assessment Review for 2017/2018- To agree this document

Resolved: That the Risk Assessment for 2017/2018 be agreed.
14/18
Standing Order Review for 2017/2018- To agree this document.

Resolved: That the Standing Orders for 2017/2018 be agreed.

15/18
Parish Portrait 

There was no update.

16/18
Correspondence 
17/18
Date of Next Meeting  

The Annual Parish Meeting and the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council will be held on the 14th May.
18/18
Issues for the Agenda for the Next Meeting


St Botolphs Church 1000 Year Anniversary – PwF will report on this.

Commemoration of the end of WW1
19/18
Other Matters for Discussion at the discretion of Chair

The Parish News - PwF said that there will be a vacancy for an Editor for this publication. He said he is 
a bit concerned that no one has come forward to take on his position as yet. This is a PCC publication 
but SPC are happy to promote it. EL will ask for a job description for the position and will help to 
publicise the position.

Commemoration of the end of WW1 – Beacons will be lit along the length and breadth of the UK. We 
have signed up for this. Pishill with Stonor Parish are lighting one on Bix Common. Nettlebed will be 
doing their own event. It was thought that Swyncombe should link up with Pishill. 

VHRW Upcoming Events

March 23rd – Wine Taking and Quiz


April 21st – Bake Off


June 23rd – Summer Party – Chitty Chitty Bang Bang themed for the 50th Anniversary of the Film 
which was filmed in this area.

Defibrillator – The Hall is looking into installing one. They may be asking for Parish Council support.

Data Protection – will need to be implemented in May.
THERE BEING NO OTHER BUSINESS THE MEETING CLOSED AT 9.55PM

SPC Minutes 12 March 2018
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